



Stottesdon and Sidbury Parish Council
Parish Council meeting held on Monday 24th June 2013 at 7.30pm in Chorley Village Hall.

Present: Cllrs: B Hamilton-Russell (Chairman), R Abbiss, H Barratt, T Casswell, D Young.

Unitary Cllr Madge Shineton

Parishioners: 3

Clerk: Mrs Freda Morris

Chairman welcomed everyone to the meeting and explained to parishioners that they could only speak in’ public participation time’.

0)
Public participation:

Mr Hetherington attended the meeting as he had plans before the Council. Chairman invited Mr Hetherington to explain his plans to Councillors as a site visit had been unable to arrange as the applicant had been away.

This is to be a small bungalow and the caravan (retrospective permission as this is already be used on site) will be removed when the bungalow is built.

A kissing wicket will be installed on the Bridleway to make access easier.

Chairman thanked Mr Hetherington for attending the meeting.

Mr Mark Evans attended due to his interest in filling a vacancy as did Mrs Adele Millington.

Chairman explained that this would be dealt with under item 4 on the agenda.

1)
Apologies for absence:

Unitary Cllrs Gwilym Butler  IS unable to attend and Madge Shineton will  be late due to a previous meeting.  

2)
Declaration of Interests

The Localism Act 2011, Relevant Authorities (Disclosable Pecuniary Interests) Regulations 2012.  
Members are reminded that they are required to leave the room during the discussion and voting on matters in which they have a disclosable pecuniary interest, whether or not the interest is entered in the register of member’s interests maintained by the Monitoring Officer.

No interests received.

3)
Dispensations:

No dispensations requested.

4)
Co-option of Councillors:
Mr Mark Evans was invited to give Councillors a brief background of himself. Chairman asked Mr Evans if he would be able to attend training sessions – he confirmed that he should be ok to do so.

Mrs Adele Millington was also invited to give a grief background of herself who also confirmed that she was able to attend training sessions providing enough notice was given to arrange child care/work commitments.

Chairman asked both Mr Evans and Mrs Millington to leave the meeting while Councillors made a decision.

Cllrs agreed that both Mr Evans and Mrs Millington should be co-opted onto the Council.

Mr Evans and Mrs Millington were invited back into the meeting and were welcomed to the PC by the Chairman.

5)
Signing of Councillors declarations of acceptance of office:
Mr Evans and Mrs Millington both signed their ‘Declaration of acceptance of Office’ which was witnessed by the Clerk and folder handed to both Councillors with relevant paperwork.

Chairman gave both new Councillors a very brief insight into the Parish Council and all Councillors introduced themselves to the new members.

6)
To confirm minutes of the meeting held on 13th May 2013:
It was RESOLVED that these be signed as a true record and were duly signed by the Chairman.

7)
Matters Arising from the minutes:
 (a)  Progress report:  
Internal Audit:

All completed – report to follow later on agenda.

Hole in road Brooksmeeting/Billingsley:

Email forwarded to Cllrs regarding the work to repair a hole which had appeared in the road. Barriers are still round this work.

Oldbury  Wells School bus:

Letter received from Oldbury Wells School regarding this matter . Buses are still collecting/dropping off in The Square and it appears that parents do not want their children collecting from the BUS STOP. Clerk also read an email from SC and had talked to the Officer involved as information given to him was incorrect and he therefore promised to investigate the matter further.

Clerk understood that historically this is  as a BUS STOP and the bus timetable is displayed by the post box. After discussions it was RESOLVED that SC are asked to remove the timetable and put at the bus shelter therefore making this the official BUS STOP and ask the Police to attend and look at the problems from a safety angle.

School field:

There still appears to be some confusion regarding the use of the school field. Clerk has put an item from the Head in the newsletter to try to answer this problem but some residents are still very unhappy that the school/playgroup can STOP people using this field in the school holidays if they are using it! 

The field has been used since it was purchased by children/parents and with nowhere else to play safely parents feel this is a very harsh decision bearing in mind that Playgroup will be there throughout the holidays.

Cllr Abbiss reported that in the Health and Safety policy being reviewed at the school the field is stated as ‘community use’.

 (b)  Any other matters arising

Reflector posts at Sidbury are still causing upset. Clerk confirmed that she had spoken to SC who promised to go and have a look at these.  Clerk will chase SC for a response.

8)
Planning applications:
a)
Reference:  13/02150/OHL(validated: 31/05/2013)

Address:  Mass House Farm, Stottesdon, Kidderminster, Shropshire, DY14 8NL

Proposal:  Erect an 11,000 volt overhead line on wood poles

Applicant: Western Power Distribution (FAO Miss Sam Akhar, Western Power Distribution, Riddings Road, Ludlow, Shropshire, SY8 1HR)

RESOLVED that there were no objections to this application.

b)
Any others received after issue of the agenda:
Reference:  13/02108/FUL  (validated: 13/06/2013)

Address:  Proposed Dwelling West Of Crown Cottages, Bagginswood, Stottesdon, Shropshire

Proposal:  Erection of affordable dwelling, alterations to existing field access and siting of temporary caravan

Applicant: Mr David Hetherington (Oak View, Bagginswood, Stottesdon, Shropshire, DY14 8NA)

It was felt that there were planning reasons to object to this application and Cllrs were aware that this application was imminent as ‘local connection’ had previously been confirmed.

It was RESOLVED that this application be supported with a condition that the caravan is removed as soon as the property is built.

Reference:  13/02398/TCA  (validated: 19/06/2013)

Address:  4 High Street, Stottesdon, Kidderminster, Shropshire, DY14 8TZ

Proposal:  Removal of 1no Crab Apple Tree within Stottesdon Conservation Area

Applicant: Mr D King

Chairman had looked at this and confirmed that the tree had been planted some years ago by the applicant but this had been ‘drawn up’ by the birch trees. As the applicant has permission for an extension on the property the tree needs removing to accommodate the oil tank.

It was RESOLVED that this application be supported.

c)
Permissions granted:
Reference:  13/00450/FUL(validated: 06/02/2013)

Address:  Pool Meadow Orchard, Harcourt Lane, Stottesdon, Shropshire, DY14 8UQ

Proposal:  Erection of an agricultural building to service proposed orchard development and house agricultural equipment

Decision:  Grant Permission

Reference:  13/00993/FUL(validated: 04/04/2013)

Address:  The Duck Inn, Chorley, Bridgnorth, Shropshire, WV16 6PP

Proposal:  Change of use of existing stables to commercial premises to include re-roofing

Decision:  Grant Permission

Reference:  13/01202/FUL(validated: 28/03/2013)

Address:  Raysland, Billingsley, Bridgnorth, WV16 6PF

Proposal:  The erection of a garage/storage building (mixed agricultural and domestic use)

Decision:  Grant Permission

Reference:  12/04836/FUL(validated: 21/11/2012)

Address:  Firien Barn, Lower Bardley Court, Stottesdon, Kidderminster, DY14 8NE

Proposal:  Erection of single storey front extension

Decision:  Grant Permission

Cllr Abbiss confirmed that she attended the Planning meeting to put the Parish Council’s objections forward but the committee voted for the application - parking problems and the hedge will be noted in the planning permission.

Reference:  13/01403/FUL (validated: 12/04/2013)

Address:  Lower Harcourt, Chorley, Bridgnorth, Shropshire, WV16 6PP

Proposal:  Renewal of extant Planning Permission 10/00775/FUL Erection of a replacement timber framed garage with storeroom following demolition of existing

Decision:  Grant Permission

9)
SALC report:
Cllr Abbiss SALC Chairman reported the following:

· Second visioning day to be held on 8th July.

· Karen Roper, County Secretary has just obtained her BA and will now work toward obtaining Honours.

· Free training on Code of Conduct – 11th July at Severn Centre, Highley - all Cllrs are urged to attend. Cllrs Casswell and Young agreed to attend and others will confirm availability to Clerk a.s.a.p. Councils will asked what training they would like locally at this meeting.
· Homepoint intend to change the way things are dealt with - internal views of properties being made available on their website. S106 will be made clearer. Applications will be able to be ‘fast tracked’.
· Compact – now includes the Voluntary sector.

· Quality Council – update shortly.

· A lot of Parish Councils now re-joining SALC.

Chairman thanked Cllr Abbiss for her report.

10)
Unitary Councillor’s report:
Unitary Cllr Shineton had not yet arrived at the meeting so this will be held over until she does arrive.

11)
Financial matters:

a) Outstanding payments: 
Clerk’s fees - £xxx,
 Viking Direct account - £79.13

SALC account – account not yet received.

HMRC PAYE - £128.02

It was RESOLVED to pay these accounts.

To consider purchasing new edition of Local Council Administration book: This was the new edition due out from 1st July at a reduced cost of £60 to SLCC members. It was RESOLVED that the Clerk orders this book.
b) Income since last meeting:

£1075.33 – VAT return

£3000.00 – Lengthsman Scheme from SC. This work was queried and it was suggested that a meeting with Willowdene is held again to confirm exactly what they can carry out as we have now received the grant. If Willowdene are unable to carry out the required work then the PC should look at this scheme again. RESOLVED that the Clerk arranges a meeting with Matt Home at Willowdene.

Interest on deposit account – 37p May, 40p June.

c) Internal Auditor’s report:
Clerk gave each member a copy of the report. 

Clerk explained that Val Hill was not happy that ‘child care’ fees could be paid from the precept.

Val had also queried with the Clerk the following:

£3 underpayment to the Clerk on 1 months wages and suggested that this paid to the Clerk through petty cash.

The grant re-paid to the PC for the bus shelter – Val queried that as the PC had not paid for the base then 75% of this should not have been reclaimed. Clerk will speak to Matt Johnson regarding this and report back to next meeting.
The budget ‘minus‘ figures had been agreed to be paid for from reserves but this had not been carried out and Val suggested that this should be dealt with by inserting a new heading in the budget spreadsheet to bring each heading out of a ‘minus‘.

It was RESOLVED to accept the recommendations from the Internal Auditor and Clerk will deal with the matters. It was also suggested that a letter of thanks be sent to Val Hill.

d) Accounts - audit form completion:
The Internal Auditor had signed off her section of the form. Clerk read out all questions in section 2, Annual governance statement 2102/13 to Councillors who answered ‘yes’ to all sections and section 1 – Accounting statements 2102/13 which had been checked by the Internal Auditor. It was RESOLVED that the Chairman and Clerk sign this form.

e) Bank statement/signatories:
Chairman gave details of the bank accounts to Cllrs and initialled the statements.

Clerk will bring the form to the next meeting for completion. Cllr Barratt offered to be included as a signatory. RESOLVED that this be dealt with at the next meeting.

Unitary Cllr Madge Shineton was now in attendance and gave her report:
10)
Unitary Cllr’s report:
Cllr Shineton gave a brief report on the following:

· Broadband – Shropshire Connect.

· Prescott bridge work and road closure – Clerk had forwarded details of this to Cllrs.

· SamDev – was everyone happy with the report to go to SC? It was agreed that it did contain what the PC had asked for.

· A meeting had been held with the Area Director re: road repairs – there is a backlog! It was suggested that the Clerk keeps pressing at Graham Downs and Andy Oliver. Clerk always copies Cllr Shineton into her requests for repairs.

· Cllr Shineton asked if the PC had any objections for ‘industrial small business units’ to be included in the SamDev – no objections but would obviously depend on usage and siting.

· Youth partnership – request for funds might be sent to the PC.

· Confirmed that she is still on the Health Overview and Scrutiny committee – ambulance response times not good but after listening to the Ambulance Service the problem is that there are not enough beds in A & E to leave patients. Hence the Ambulances are delayed.
· Public Health in Local Authority.

· Community Sector all working together.

· Will be attending a meeting in London re; planning – Rural Group.

· LJC meeting 4th July at Burford Village Hall – Veolia will be attending (hope to discuss cardboard collection). Cllr Abbiss will represent the PC as Chairman cannot attend. Cllr Shineton has also asked the Highways portfolio holder to attend the meeting.

· Cllr Abbiss asked if a speaker from I P & E could attend a meeting at some point.

· Clerk asked if Cllr Shineton had brought up about Cllrs not being able to access plans through the links sent out – this is being investigated by the IT department.

Chairman thanked Cllr Shineton for her report.
12)
Parish matters/problems:
a) Parish problems:

· Speed restriction in Chorley – read out email from Alice Dilly confirming that this had been placed on the list and a decision should be made in July
· Potholes on Bagginswood road through to Prescott – in particular a large hole when you drive out of the top of Walton Bank towards Bagginswood. Will this road towards Prescott be repaired during the road closure as it appears that the closure is only from Prescott?

· Overton road in a terrible state.

· Stottesdon/Cleobury North road in particular the bends just passed the Duddlewick Lane turn.

· Finger post in Sidbury – the arm to this is on top of the hedge! Can this be repaired please?

· Stottesdon/Chorley road in particular there are numerous holes round the drain opposite the Litley junction and then on round the bend just beyond Northwood Lane turn.

· White posts at Sidbury still causing upset in Sidbury!!

· Grass verge cutting – Clerk had fed in complaints to SC regarding the very poor work carried out.

· Clerk mentioned that following a report of a large stone on the main B4363 at Billingsley calls/emails were made to SC and this hazard was removed within a couple of hours.

Clerk confirmed that she had already fed in numerous problems as and when received/noticed.

b) Parish Watch:

No problems reported in the last month.

13)
Correspondence:      
All noted as received unless Cllrs made comments.           
Emails forwarded to Councillors:

Weekly Planning Lists

Rural Services Network newsletters

SC – Speeding Restrictions, Chorley

SALC – Shropshire Draft Dog Control Orders

Letter from Playgroup re: donation

Receipt from LCR

SALC – Community Stakeholders Questionnaire – a response is needed by the 30th June and Clerk started to read through the questions. Chairman felt that some of the questions in this document could not be answered and it was therefore ‘shelved’. Cllr Abbiss felt that a response was required. This was left in abeyance.
Insurance renewal receipt/documents – Clerk confirmed that she obtained a rate of £265 for this year’s renewal from Came and Co.
SC – Prescott Bridge repairs

SC – Traffic Management Act 2004 (TMA) Part 3 – Consultation for West and Shires Permit Scheme for Highway Works – consultation sent out via email to Cllrs today.
Lloyds TSB – changes to business accounts

LCR magazine

E-on letter re: highway lighting

Any others received after the issue of the agenda 
Health and Social Care ACADEMY – ‘Let’s work together to build a healthier future’.

SC - New Consultation – The West and Shires Permit Scheme (WaSPS).

SC – Ben Walker – Update from Connecting Shropshire

RSN Newsletters

Speed restrictions, Chorley – reply from Alice Dilly – dealt with earlier

Further information received today regarding Prescott Mill road closure.

14)
Newsletter distribution:
Discussion took place regarding the delivery of the newsletters due to the reduced number of Cllrs. It was suggested that perhaps these are put in the Shop/Pubs/Dr’s Surgery/Churches/Heath Farm Meats/email/website for parishioners to pick up. It was suggested that perhaps Clerk could type an insert to go with this newsletter asking how parishioners wanted to receive the newsletter and to confirm their email address if they chose email. It was RESOLVED to accept this suggestion and Clerk will notify everyone when the newsletters are ready for delivery but Clerk pointed out that they do need delivering by next weekend at the latest.
15)
Date of next meeting:

22nd July 2013

16)
Parking and Playing field – any updates received*

* Due to the confidential nature of the business to be discussed under item 16 the public and press shall be excluded under s1 (2) Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 as amended.
See separate sheet. CONFIDENTIAL
Cheques written:

Mrs F Morris - £xx July salary

HMRC - £128.20

Viking - £79.13 (ink, paper)

There being no other business the meeting closed at 9.50pm.

Signed:  Chairman




Date:
These minutes were approved the Parish Council meeting dated 22nd July 2013.
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